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LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 8TH  JUNE, 2009, AT 7.30 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

1079)
Members of the public address the Parish Council on issues and 

matters of 
concern and those listed on the agenda:
Mrs. S. Hutchinson raised the following issues:

1. Dog fouling on Buildwas Lane.

2. An accompanied dog being regularly let free and fouling the area around the bench at the junction of Spout Lane and Wellington Road.

3. Work that has been carried out at Gibbons Coppice where a large amount of mixed hardcore has been dumped on the right of way making parts of it dangerous.  The ROW officer has inspected the path.  Also further paths have been put into the area destroying bluebells and wildlife.  The T&W Planning Department has been informed of her concerns.

It was resolved that following the above comments the issues over dog fouling would 
be brought to the community’s attention in the next issue of the Community News and 
that the Clerk would write to T&W Planning Department concerning Gibbons Coppice.

1080)
Members Present:

Councillors Ms. P. Hutchings (Chair), Mrs. D. Goodman (Vice-Chair), Mr. E. Roberts, Mr. P. Pietroni and Mr. Alan Lees 


Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk.


Also in attendance:

Gill Porter, Community Buildings Development Officer, The Community Council of 
Shropshire.

T&W Borough Councillor Jacqui Seymour.


3 parishioners were present.

1081)
Apologies for Absence:


T&W Borough Councillor Terry Kiernan.

1082)
Declarations of interest (existence and nature) with regards to items on the


Agenda:


None were declared.

1083)
National Programme on Collaboration in Rural communities:

To discuss with Gill Porter, Community Buildings Development Officer, from the Community Council of Shropshire, ways forward.
Gill Porter outlined the progress that she had made in relation to the proposed Parish Council Emergency Plan having met with Caroline Oakes and Mike Slaney (T&W Safety Officer).  She had found no other Parish Council that had written and emergency plan and thought that ours would be the first for England.

The matter of insurance cover for first aiders was discussed.  Gill Porter said that it would depend on how the first aiders were appointed; if appointed by the Parish Council and they were responding to an emergency then they should be covered by the Council’s insurance.

It was agreed that Gill Porter would meet with the Chairman, Cllr. Pat Hutchings, and the Parish Clerk to move the proposal forward.

1084) To confirm the minutes of the Parish Council Annual General Meeting held 
on Monday
11th May, 2009:


The Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 11th May 2009 were confirmed as 
a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

1085)
To report on any issues arising from the UK Coal inquiry:
Cllr. Pat Hutchings reported that she had attended the last day of the hearing and had heard the closing statements.

Cllr. Pat Hutchings had wanted to outline the Parish Councils proposals for conditions should the inquiry uphold the UK Coal’s planning application but because we had not applied for Rule 6 she was not able to do so.

Cllr. Pat Hutchings reported that T&W were prepared to allow the work on the site to continue for a further 4 months over the original proposal to avoid Saturday working.  Cllr. Pat Hutchings also reported that T&W planning department had not objected to the planning application on landscape grounds initially. UK Coal’s QC made great play on their objection coming after the start of the inquiry.  He used T&W landscape officer’s comments against T&W.
It was resolved to write to Michael Barker, head of planning, outlining our concerns about the following issues arising from he inquiry:

1. Why had T&W not advised the Parish Council to apply for Rule 6 which would have given it a greater involvement in the inquiry.

2. That the web site information relating to the venues for the inquiry was not always accurate.

3. That there could have been substantially greater liaison between LWPC and T&W had T&W initiated it.

4. That the HIA was done at the last minute and was not thorough enough.


It was resolved to write to Mark Pritchard MP and David Wright MP to ask if they are 
taking any further action in support of the vast opposition to the UK Coal application 
by making representations directly to the Secretary of State for Communities.  There 
had been over 2000 letters objecting to the proposal and only 5 in favour.
1086)
To discuss items for the next Community Newsletter:


Cllr. Pat Hutchings would submit reports to the editor about the Wrekin Forest 
Partnership (The Wrekin hill fort) and the Coal Inquiry.


The editor would approach Mrs. Rosemary Carter for a short article about the Church 
Clock.


Cllr. Alan Lees agreed to distribute the Community News to Crofters View, Manor 
Farm, The Alley and Orchard Close.

1087)
Clerk’s Report:

1. CiLCA update.


The Clerk reported that he had passed the “Power of Well Being” section of the 
CiLCA qualification.

2. Correspondence.


A letter had been received from Mark Pritchard MP concerning the work on 
Spout Lane.

3. Highways.


T&W had attended to the gulleys that had caused flooding at Damson Tree 
Cottage.

4. School Governors.


Ercall Wood Technology College and Coalbrookdale and Ironbridge Primary 
School had been written to stating that 2 Parish Councillors would be willing to 
serve on their Governing Bodies.

5.
Playbuilder Programme.

Dave Ottley will attend the Parish Council meeting on the 13th July.

6.
Street Lighting.

EON was now promptly repairing street lights.

7. Quality Council Award.


The Clerk would receive the certificate on behalf of the Council on Tuesday 9th 
June.
1088)
Training:


Training opportunities with SALC.

Cllr. Patrick Pietroni would attend the training session on Parish Planning at Telford 
Civic Offices on Monday 29th June.

Cllr. Alan Lees would attend the training session for New Councillors at Telford Civic 
Offices on Monday 20th July.

1089)
Planning.


No planning applications had been received.

1090)
To receive reports on Borough Liaison.

The Clerk reported that he had received a copy of “T&W Local Development 
Framework, Central Telford Area Action Plan – Consultation on Publication 2nd June – 
13th July 2009.


It was resolved not to make a response to the document.

1091)
To receive individual reports and updates from Parish Councillors.

1. Councillor Patrick Pietroni to update the Council on progress made with the outdoor gym.

Cllr. Patrick Pietroni reported that he was seeking estimates from 2 other companies.  The Parish Council may have to find out if planning permission is required for the project.  He had met with Hilary Betts and Sue Parson (Chairman of the Village Hall and Playing Field Committee) and been asked to present details of the Project at their next meeting on 5th August.  Concerns had been expressed about drainage and therefore he proposed that grass tiles be installed under the equipment which would cost another £1,200.  He reported that more preparatory work needed doing and funding routes explored.  The VH & PF Committee had raised the issue of a bike trail on the site and if both projects went ahead they would need to be coordinated.  An open meeting had been suggested for parishioners to look at the three proposals and express a preference. It was resolved that a date in the autumn should be arranged.
It was resolved that the Parish Council would contribute £2,500 towards the project.

It was noted that this was a Parish Council project but that LW&VH Committee manage the playing field.

2. Report back on Wrekin Area Committee meeting.
Cllr. Alan Lees attended the meeting and submitted a written report to all councillors.  The main points were as follows:

a. Rights of Way in the Borough, Andrew Careless requested that responses to Improvement Plans be submitted by September 2009 and that parish council were requested to apply for funding for ROW projects.

b. Putting People First Project which noted the demographic changes in the population of T&W.

c. Constitutional Review in the light that there are now two unitary authorities.

d. AGM of Wrekin Area Committee of SALC where issues raised included potholes, potential SALC funding problems as 6 larger councils have decided not to join SALC and concerns over lack of confidence in the PRH management.
3. Councillor Pat Hutchings to report on the last Wrekin Forest Partnership meeting.

Cllr. Pat Hutchings gave a full and detailed report which is Appendix A.

4
Councillor Pat Hutchings to report on verge planting.


Cllr. Pat Hutchings reported that there seemed to be no meadow flowers in the verges.  Cllr. Debbie Goodman stated that T&W should have cut back the verges and that the verges had been driven over by vehicles.
5.
Candles Liaison Committee.

Cllr. Pat Hutchings gave a full and detailed report which is Appendix B
It was resolved to write to David Coxill (T&W Minerals and Waste Planning Officer) expressing the council’s concerns over the lack of progress with the restoration of the Coalmoor DP Site and to copy that letter to Michael Barker (Head of Planning) and the T&W Chief Executive.

It was resolved to write to Adrian Foster (Veolia ES) expressing the council’s concerns over the lack of progress with the restoration of the Coalmoor DP Site and to copy that letter to Donald Macphail and Mark Langabeer (both of Veolia ES).

1092)
To nominate a Councillor to attend the Rural Forum Meetings.

It was resolved that Councillors Ed Roberts, Alan Lees and Debbie Goodman attend 
the Rural Forum on a rota basis starting with Cllr. Ed Roberts attending the meeting 
on 10th June at Harper Adams University.
1093)
Finance:

1. 
The balance on the Community Account on 1st June stood at £5976.14. This 
has been reconciled with the Bank Statement which shows a balance of 
£6,059.48 with one outstanding cheque to the value of £83.34 = £5976.14.


The Business Reserve Account has a balance of £7,778.63.  No transactions 
have taken place in that account.

2.
To agree accounts for payment in accordance with the budget as 
listed in the attached Clerk’s Report.
St. Lawrence PCC


upkeep of grave yard & cemetery
 £280

The Samaritans


Donation



 £80

The Severn Hospice


Donation



 £80

The Air Ambulance


Donation



 £120

Hope House Children’s Hospice
Donation



 £80

Npower



Energy consumption


 £44.16

Npower



Energy consumption


 £91.02

J.A. Nicholls



Internal Audit


 £75.00

J.F. Marcham



Salary




 £173.22



HM Customs & Excise

PAYE




 £43.30
3. To agree to purchase “No waiting” cones for use outside the village 
hall.


It was resolved to purchase 10 “No Waiting” cones for the use of the Village 
Hall.
1094)
To report on Internal Audit:

The internal audit has been completed by John Nicholls and “signed off” ready to be 
sent to Mazars the external auditors. The Notice of Appointment of date for the 
exercise of electors’ rights will be posted on the Council’s notice board on the 6th July 
2009.

The Clerk brought to the attention of the Council the report of the internal auditor.

1095)
Date of the next meeting:


The date of the next meeting is Monday 13th July, 2009.

APPENDIX A:

WREKIN FOREST PARTNERSHIP.

Judge Michael Mander resigned as Chairman.  He explained that as his wife’s sole carer he really did not have the time. He was elected as President of the Partnership.

Phil Holden, Shropshire AONB Partnership Manager, was elected as Chairman.

Prior to leaving the meeting Judge Mander commented on the sporadic attendance at these meetings.

For the first time Rabey Estates was represented at the meeting which was most welcome as this company has been very generous in practical terms with our projects, such as the hill fort work (joint project with Rabey Estates). Funding for a deer field worker has not been forthcoming.  SWT could not spare the matching funding.  Ray Davies, a Rabey contractor, “controls deer” on their estate.  Deer are being monitored in Devil’s Dingle.

A well attended meeting, March 23rd, with bikers, young and mature, has had some positive outcomes.  The older bikers producing a ‘code of conduct’ for the young bikers.  Biking on the Ercall, where there are specially designated tracks, and on the Wrekin present very different problems but both involve destruction of the plant cover and erosion of the ground.

Problems of bikers and insurance were discussed.

No progress made re the website, held over until the next meeting.  VES will be thanked for their litter pick co-operation.

The Partnership received feedback from those who had been attending the Huntington SM Enquiry.

Councillor Stephen Bentley was not present to feedback on toilets and parking plus Quiet Lanes.

On June 10th volunteers, including, Lawley Primary School, will be bracken bashing on the Wrekin.  There are 3 more school visits to the Wrekin for stories and Iron Age living enactments (with actors).

SHAONB covers ¼ of Shropshire and has a team of 8 to do the work.  This body has taken over the Shuttle Buses.  The Shropshire Hills Sustainable Business Scheme was described.  LEDA funding for projects which benefit the standard of living and the community (for our outdoor gym?)

Pat Hutchings.
LWPC Representative.
APPENDIX B:


CANDLES LIAISON COMMITTEE.
The work of this committee is being hampered by the non-attendance of two key people – Mr. A Foster, Veolia, and Mr. D. Coxill, T&W Council.  Both have been contacted and requested to attend a June meeting to discuss the restoration of Coalmoor DP.
Coalmoor Landfill Site:

The gas management plan that VES said they would submit to the EA in April 2009 has not been submitted.  It must / should be submitted by the end of June.
James Lloyd, VES, did not attend the meeting so there was no report on the improved gas management.  We do not know if the flare stack meets the current legislation.  Mr. Lloyd was requested once more to attend our next meeting.

Smalley Hill:
This site is not regulated by the EA, it is under the control of T&W Council and actively managed by VES who provide T&WC with yearly annual reports from which the 2008 excerpt is taken:

“The existing flare, which became unserviceable during the year, was replaced with a hired unit on the 27th May 2008.  This, together with other routine maintenance work, is part of on-going aftercare management of the site.  The existing flare was not repaired due to its age and therefore removed.  The hired flare is still in operation.”

VES has now permanently replaced the flare.

Iain Wheeler, T&WC, consults with the EA upon the findings of the annual review, particularly on leachate and ground waters.

Any problems on the site are the responsibility of the owner and the Council is sthe enforcing agent.

Candles:

There have been no complaints this quarter and the site inspection went well e.g. no dust, no odours, wheel wash working well.  Crested newts are on site in lagoons and wet areas.  An audit is due by the EA before April 2010.

Pat Hutchings

Chair, Candles Liaison Committee.
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